
INTRODUCTION 

This Guide is in four parts. The first part examines all the major local services in 
turn, looking at the scope and objectives of the service, and at the range of provision 
by different authorities, instancing new developments and highlighting good 
practices. The treatment does not aim to be comprehensive, for it would be 
impossible within the restricted framework of the Guide to do full justice to all 
aspects of every service. Each contribution, therefore, selects those aspects which 
are most topical, areas where policy changes are at present being considered, or in 
which consumers are likely to have most interest. For example, the seetion on 
environmental services concentrates on legislation dealing with health and 
safety at work, food control and food hygiene, and public cleansing. This has meant 
the briefest of references to other important aspects such as pollution control, 
slum clearance and unfit dwellings, and pest control. Other contributors have had 
to make similar choices. If, as we hope, there are new editions of this Guide in 
later years, there will then be opportunities to take up issues which may appear to 
be relatively neglected in this edition. 

The second and third parts discuss aspects of löcal government operation 
which are not restricted to any particular service or authority but relate to the 
whole system. Part two is about existing machinery' and practice in the field of 
information and complaints, a field which is of central concern to the consumer. The 
core of this contribution is a critical assessment of the new 'local ombudsman' 
system in England and Wales. Part three analyses recent developments in the local 
government fmancial system, in the internal management and organisation of local 
authorities, and in their external relationships. 

Finally, part four is a gazetteer of vital statistics. Every local authority in 
England and Wales is listed, and for each authority a number of items of statistical 
information are presented in an economical form through the use of pictorial 
symbols. The intention is to allow an at-a-glance reference to any local authority, 
and the possibility of quick comparisons between authorities. The amount of 
information presented in the gazetteer has had to be limited. Moreover this 
information must be interpreted with care if it is not to produce misleading 
judgements and comparisons; and it is important to read the introductory notes, 
which explain how the gazetteer should be used. But given these necessary 
qualifications, the gazetteer provides a clear and handy profile of each local 
authority, and gives access to a great deal of information which cannot otherwise be 
easily obtained. 
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